DRAFT To Be Approved

COUNTY OF KAUA'I Minutes of Meeting OPEN SESSION

Board/Commission:		n:	Public Access, Open Space, Natural Resources Preservation Fund Commission	Meeting Date	August 14, 20	25
Location	Moike	ha Meeti	ng Room 2A/2B	Start of Meeting	g: 1:00 p.m.	End of Meeting: 2:10 p.m.
Present	Mark (Deputy Shelea	Ono. y County ı Koga, aı	Attorney Kimberly Torigoe. Planning Department	Staff: Deputy Pla	Manuel Cabral, Nancy Kanna (in at 1:15 p.m.), William Kinney, and aff: Deputy Planning Director Jodi A. Higuchi Sayegusa, Planners and Commissions: Administrator Ellen Ching and Commission	
Excused	Comm	nissioners	: Jonathan Lucas and Mai Shintani.			
Absent						
SUBJE	CT		DISCUSSION			ACTION
A. Call to B. Roll Ca		There we Deputy Commis Commis Commis Commis Commis Commis Commis Commis Commis Vice Characteristics	rnellas called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. vas no one present from the public to provide testimor Planning Director Jodi A. Higuchi Sayegusa verified ssioner Cabral replied present. ssioner Kanna was not present at roll call (in at 1:15 ssioner Kinney replied present. ssioner Lucas was excused. ssioner Ono replied present. ssioner Shintani was excused. hair Pratt replied present. rnellas replied present.	l attendance by ro		Quorum was established with five Commissioners present.
C. Appro Agenda	val of	Chair O	rnellas asked for a motion to approve the agenda.			Vice Chair Pratt moved to approve the agenda, as circulated. Mr. Kinney

Page 2

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
		seconded the motion. Motion carried 5:0.
D. Minutes of the Meeting(s) of the Commission		Mr. Kinney moved to approve the minutes of the July 17, 2025 meeting of the Commission. Vice Chair Pratt seconded the motion. Motion carried 5:0.
E. Receipt of Items for the Record	Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that there were no items for receipt.	
F. General Business	F.1. Update on the current balance of the Public Access, Open Space, and Natural Resources Preservation Fund. Ms. Koga reported that the current balance in the Fund is approximately \$5,044,000. The last drop that just happened was approximately \$1,200,000. This amount does not account for the Hanapēpē monument that is going to the County Council for approval, as well as the Hoban/Leight property that Deputy County Attorney Andrew Michaels talked to the Commission about at the Commission's last meeting. F.2. Discussion and recommendations on public input for the Biennial Report of the public Access, Open Space, and Natural Resources Preservation Fund Commission. Ms. Koga stated that this agenda item has been on-going to see what the Commission wanted to do to get more public input. Back in June, the Commission asked Ms. Koga to get a brochure designed and to get other collateral that they could take to neighborhood boards. Ms. Koga stated that she sent that to the Commissioners back in June, but that she also had some printed copies available. Ms. Koga also offered to resend digital copies to the Commissioners as well. Ms. Koga stated that she was unsure if Mr. Ono was able to distribute some of the printed brochures she provided for him. There has already been a new proposal submitted by a member of the public and that proposal will appear on the Commission's next meeting agenda.	No action was taken regarding this agenda item.

Page 3

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	Chair Ornellas thanked Ms. Koga for the work that she did on the brochure and expressed appreciation for being able to share the information digitally. Chair Ornellas stated that the Kīlauea Neighborhood Association puts out an agenda and this item might be an item for their Association to consider. Chair Ornellas further stated that she could send the digital information	No action was taken regarding this agenda item.
	to the Association President, and their Association can decide if they would like to give the Commission time to present.	
	<u>Update on a proposal to acquire access to State of Hawai'i property through 4901</u> Waiakalua Street, Kīlauea, Hawai'i 96754, Ko'olau Moku, further identified as Tax Map Key 5-1-005:036 (Richard S. Tallman and Lisa Flores) (Preliminary Report 6/1/2022).	
	Ms. Koga provided an update on this agenda item. The last time the Kīlauea Mauka Access was discussed by the Commission, the Department informed the Commission that they were working on getting a survey. In order to get a survey done, procurement has to be followed that includes obtaining three (3) quotes. Ms. Koga stated that she received two (2) quotes, and is waiting for the third quote to come in. She has heard from a surveyor who is interested and is waiting for the quote which should arrive sometime this week. The lowest quote for this work was \$8,000 and the highest quote was upward of \$13,000. Once the third quote is received, Ms. Koga will be able to finish the procurement process. Once the surveyor is onboard, they will be able to go out to look at the site with Ms. Koga, Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa, and Ms. Laura Barzilai from the Office of the County Attorney. Once the survey is finalized with the metes and bounds, Ms. Barzilai is going to be working with the landowners' attorney Mauna Kea Trask to finalize and have it conveyed to the County officially.	
	Chair Ornellas thanked Ms. Koga for the update.	No action was taken regarding this agenda item.
G. Communications	There were no Communications on the Commission's agenda.	
H. Unfinished Business (For	H.1. Report and recommendation on the proposal to acquire an 'Aliomanu Beach Access, located on a lot further identified as Tax Map Key (4) 4-9-004:013 (Preliminary Report	

Page 4

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
Action)	3/9/2017, Supplemental Report 5/31/2022).	
	a. Amended Preliminary Report 4/4/2025 (deferred on 5/8/2025)	
	H.2. Report and recommendation on the proposal to acquire an 'Aliomanu Beach Access, located on a lot further identified as Tax Map Key (4) 4-9-004:012.	
	a. Preliminary Report 5/30/2025 (deferred on 6/12/2025)	
	There being no objections, discussion regarding agenda items H.1. and H.2. were taken together.	
	Ms. Koga stated that these matters were discussed at the Commission's June meeting. The Director's Reports and recommendations were discussed regarding both properties and are both adjacent to 'Aliomanu Stream. At the last Commission meeting, the Commission asked the Department to look into surveyors and appraisers to see if they would be willing to survey or appraise without the owner's consent. At this time, both landowners are unresponsive and are not willing to convey an easement to the County.	
	Ms. Koga stated that she contacted a couple of surveyors and a couple appraisers who said they could not appraise for an easement. The appraisers did provide Ms. Koga with a lead on someone who could do that kind of work. Ms. Koga stated that she is waiting for a call back from Mr. Curtis Bedwell to see if he is able to do those kinds of appraisals. The three surveyors that responded said that they would be unable to do the work without the owners' consent, because they would have to walk on the property in order to survey the proposed easement.	
	Ms. Koga also noted that the Commission also requested that Ms. Barzilai do some work on navigable streams and the definition of that. Ms. Koga deferred the update on that portion to Deputy County Attorney Kimberly Torigoe (Ms. Torigoe).	
	Ms. Torigoe stated that the Commission asked Ms. Barzilai two questions. The first question being whether 'Aliomanu Stream is a navigable stream under State of Hawai'i control. The	

Page 5

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	answer is yes, but the State is not going to take control of the stream. There would be no	
	assistance from the State regarding getting public access to it. The second question is whether there is public access to the shoreline through the stream. The answer is no.	
	there is public access to the shoretine through the stream. The answer is no.	
	Mr. Ono asked if Ms. Torigoe could expand on the short answer to question 2. Ms. Torigoe	
	responded that the Deputy County Attorney's research showed that the stream is a State water	
	resource held in public trust, even if the State Department of Land and Natural Resources	
	(DLNR) does not manage, administer, or exercise control over it. The stream is a navigable	
	stream under Hawai'i Revised Statutes (HRS) Section 171-3. The State, through communications with the Office of the County Attorney indicated that they are not going to assist	
	or support public shoreline access at that stream. Chair Ornellas asked who that response was	
	coming from and whether it came specifically from DLNR or more specifically from the	
	Commission on Water Resource Management (CWRM). Ms. Torigoe responded that she was	
	unsure of who her Office was corresponding with specifically.	
	Chair Ornellas asked Mr. Ono if his question was answered. Mr. Ono responded that his	
	question was not totally answered, but he understood what was going on.	
	Mr. One asked if part of the reason may be because the easement is not on the State's property.	
	Ms. Koga responded that there is no official easement as of right now. The County is looking at	
	acquiring an easement on one of the two parcels. Ms. Koga stated that Ms. Barzilai had researched whether the stream was navigable and whether public access is allowed through the	
	stream. Ms. Barzilai determined through her research that while it is a waterway, it is not	
	navigable. Ms. Koga noted that public access could not go through the stream unless they	
	traversed the waterway via kayak. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that the Department is trying to	
	check off all other considerations before they strategize to take a specific route with this access.	
	Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that this exercise was to look at access through the stream instead	
	of having to go through the expensive condemnation process. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa further	
	stated that access through the stream is not a reliable or official means of access.	

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	Ms. Torigoe further noted that the person that the Office of the County Attorney spoke to at the	
	State of Hawai'i basically said that the State's interpretation of what is navigable is very different	
	from that of case law. Unless the State is going to claim it, which the State already stated that	
	they would not, then the County would not be able to claim that it is navigable because the State	
	is not claiming it. There is basically no access through the stream.	
	Mr. Ono asked whether it would be legal or illegal if he walked in the middle of the stream. Ms.	
	Torigoe responded that she was unsure as based on her understanding, the boundary itself may be	
	in the stream. Chair Ornellas stated that prior access was made via the stream. Mr. Ono stated	
	that he remembers Chair Ornellas mentioning that students would traverse the area through the	
	stream. Chair Ornellas further stated that because the boundary goes through the stream, that is	
	why students walk in the actual stream so that they stay within the boundary so as not to trespass.	
	Ms. Kanna was noted as present at 1:15 p.m.	
	Mr. Ono asked again whether it is illegal to walk in the stream. Ms. Torigoe responded that it would depend on where the boundaries are. Mr. Ono stated that there are property owners on both sides. Ms. Torigoe noted that based on her understanding, the stream may have changed course throughout the years. Mr. Ono asked whether the only way to get the stream boundaries is to have a survey done. Ms. Torigoe responded that Mr. Ono was correct.	
	Mr. Kinney stated that if the boundary is in the stream, what happens when a boundary goes into	
	the ocean, and someone loses all their land that way, where does the boundary end up. Mr.	
	Kinney asked if someone would be able to build to the reef if the boundary was taken up by the	
	ocean. Chair Ornellas responded that someone could not build near the reef. This issue is being	
	experienced along that entire coast. Last week, Chair Ornellas stated that she was on a site visit	
	with consultants wearing her Department of Hawaiian Home Lands (DHHL) hat on. There was a	
	huge discrepancy about jurisdiction that runs from the Anahola Lighthouse all the way up the	
	'Aliomanu shoreline. A part of the problem is due to the revetment work that was done in the	
	area closer to Anahola. Now all of the entities are taking a hands off approach. Chair Ornellas	
	stated that a similar type of situation is happening near the bridge area off of Anahola Beach	

Page 7

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	Park. There have been longstanding issues there since that bridge was damaged with	
	jurisdictional issues between DHHL, the State of Hawai'i, and the County of Kaua'i. The	
	research that goes into these jurisdictional issues becomes so much harder because no one wants	
	to take ownership or responsibility. Chair Ornellas stated that all waterways come under the purview of the State DLNR, however, they can say that they are not claiming it and that makes it	
	really difficult when dealing with ownership-type issues. This situation might be unique in that	
	the County did have easements through the old County roadway. Ms. Koga stated that the top	
	portion was the County's roadway, but the boundaries are really hard to figure out because the	
	stream probably moved throughout the years. The difficulty with this specific access is that it is	
	difficult to get boundaries established without a survey and a survey cannot be done because the	
	landowners are unwilling at this point.	
	Ms. Koga displayed a map of the area being discussed. The boundary lines that were shown on	
	the screen were not accurate because the Department would depend on the survey to plot the	
	metes and bounds. It is difficult to tell which property the stream is encroaching on or whether it	
	is encroaching on both properties being discussed.	
	Chair Ornellas asked Ms. Koga to click on the norther parcel.	
	Mr. Ono asked when the property was sold whether they would have to have a survey done of the	
	property lines. Chair Ornellas responded that they could have also had the property staked. Mr.	
	Ono further asked if that information is public record. Chair Ornellas responded that Mr. Ono	
	was correct. Mr. Ono stated that if it is public knowledge, then it should be easy to figure out	
	where the property lines are. Chair Ornellas responded that if in the transaction the owners	
	decided to just stake the property, then they would just be plotting points. The survey would provide the actual boundaries. Mr. Ono asked if there might be a way to look at what is available	
	publicly to possibly chart out global positioning system (GPS) points to get an estimate of where	
	the boundaries might be. Chair Ornellas responded that the survey report might not be public	
	knowledge because it was a part of the real estate transaction. Mr. Ono stated that the	
	information would be part of the real estate transaction. Chair Ornellas stated that as a realtor,	
	she is not able to request pieces of a real estate transaction unless there is a court order.	

Page 8

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	Ms. Koga noted that the closest that the Department could get would be to find the deed for the property to show the metes and bounds. Even with the metes and bounds, it would take a surveyor to stake those metes and bounds.	
	Mr. Ono stated that he was trying to figure out a way to get around the roadblocks that are being presented.	
	Mr. Kinney stated that the picture he was looking at shows the boundary lines in the stream. If the State does not want to claim it and no one else wants to claim that portion as the property, then the legal owner should be able to build a rock wall right down the middle of the stream. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa responded that what Mr. Kinney is speaking to is a part of the dilemma. The Department could get whatever previous records that are available and publicly recorded for the parcels. They surveyor could orient that information to the land. The Department is also trying to figure out where the stream has traversed and maybe there is a claim that the area where the stream has historically meandered whether that could be a part of a public access area or area where there is a resource that exists for public access. On top of that, there are coastal waters and the historical high water mark that comes into play for the boundary for the public trust and unencumbered State lands. The ultimate goal is to be able to bring something to the Kaua'i County Council along with the justification to say that the Department and Commission has explored all of the various options and the recommendation is what it is because of that exploration and research. The Commission could ultimately choose to abandon the easement as well if it is deemed to be disadvantageous due to cost or other reasons. The Commission may also decide whether it wants to recommend the parcel that historically has had access through it due to cultural reasons. The Department is doing their due diligence to get to a point where a recommendation can be made to the Commission and ultimately to the Kaua'i County Council.	
	Mr. Ono asked if the State DLNR decided it would not consider the stream a waterway or if they decided not to claim it. Ms. Torigoe responded that the State responded that they were not going to make a claim that it is a navigable waterway. Mr. Ono asked if someone else could claim that stream as their waterway. Ms. Torigoe responded that only the State can make that claim.	

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	Mr. Kinney asked if the stream is still a State navigable waterway but that they are not claiming it under the Office of Conservation and Coastal Lands (OCCL). Mr. Kinney further stated that OCCL is arbitrary and capricious about what they decide to take on based on the contentiousness of that area. Mr. Kinney stated that it appears the State has decided that they are just not going to deal with the issue and the waterway at this point.	
	Mr. Ono stated that he was hoping that someone else could take ownership. Mr. Kinney and Ms. Torigoe responded that it is still the State's jurisdiction for that waterway whether they want to stake claim to it or not. Ms. Torigoe further responded that if they do not stake a claim to that waterway, they are basically saying they are not going to do anything to assist the County.	
	Mr. Ono asked if DLNR has a role with the waterway. Ms. Torigoe asked Mr. Ono if he was talking about maintenance of the waterway. Mr. Ono responded that he meant whether they would deal with encroachment of plants or what happens with the waterflow. Ms. Torigoe responded that she was unsure of the answer to that question. Mr. Ono asked if that was something that she could look into. Ms. Torigoe responded that her Office did ask for documentation from DLNR about the stream as well as sending a document request to the State CWRM and both requests returned no documents.	
	Mr. Ono asked if not being able to turnover documents meant that they had no jurisdiction over the waterway. Ms. Torigoe responded that it meant that they did not have any documents related to the waterway.	
	Mr. One asked if the State would have the jurisdiction to not allow a homeowner to have vegetation overgrowth encroach on the stream. Ms. Torigoe responded that she was unsure of whether DLNR would or not.	
	Mr. One asked if there was supposedly someone managing the streams and had heard that it might be DLNR's responsibility. He had a homeowner claim DLNR told them they could not use a certain chemical near a stream near their property. Mr. One stated that he would hope that	

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	DLNR could look into the issue as the overgrowth of vegetation is slowing down the flow of the waterway.	
	Chair Ornellas stated officially that Ms. Kanna entered the meeting during the discussion that had occurred.	
	Chair Ornellas stated that the issue is a difficult one. Mr. Ono stated that the issue is not something that is important just for this one stream but is one that could have statewide implications for the future. Chair Ornellas stated that it is very frustrating when the State DLNR takes ownership and responsibility when it wants to but yet also decides for other waterways that they are not going to and leaves that responsibility to other parties.	
	Mr. Ono asked if the State could appoint someone else to have jurisdiction over a waterway. Ms. Torigoe responded that the decision would be up to the State. It is the State's right, and no one can take away that right. Mr. Ono asked again if the State could appoint someone to do what they are not willing to do. Mr. Kinney responded that he does not believe that could be done. Ms. Torigoe responded that it would depend on the State agency responsible and was not sure if they were authorized to do that or not. Mr. Ono stated that he wondered if it would take a State Constitutional Amendment for DLNR to make that choice. Ms. Torigoe responded that she does not believe it would be a Constitutional Amendment.	
	Mr. Ono asked for the specific citation of the law that governs this issue. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa responded that she believes it is HRS Section 171 and that there is a statute that states that the streams are the responsibility of the State unless it is a private function. It is written in a way where the default should be the State having to maintain and exert control over these types of streams unless they deem it to be a private issue or traversing private land. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa further explained that the County has dealt with this issue at the river mouth in Waimea with a back and forth dialogue with the State. The County has ended up going out to dredge it and clear it up because it becomes a safety issue. The County has in certain situations used its resources to take care of certain waterways, but the statute does put that responsibility in the State's hands.	

Page 11

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	Chair Ornellas stated that for the purpose of this discussion, the Commission has to decide to either act on what next steps would be recommended to the Kaua'i County Council or to recommend another course of action. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that Chair Ornellas was accurate in her statement.	
	Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that for agenda items H.1. and H.2., the Commission previously deferred decision-making as far as recommending approval of the Preliminary Reports for each item. The Department would seek the Commission's action to approve the recommendation of the Director's Report to say that the Commission preliminarily approves the Department moving forward with continued research and in getting things aligned for eventual presentation and approval by the Kaua'i County Council. Ms. Koga added that both Preliminary Reports recommend that the Commission considers moving the items forward towards final recommendations. Ms. Koga noted that since both easements are on opposite sides of the stream, the Commission may decide to pursue both easements, just one easement over the other, or none.	
	Mr. Kinney asked if the access point in agenda item H.1. was the access currently used by the community. Ms. Koga responded that Mr. Kinney was correct. Mr. Kinney asked if the access in agenda item H.2. was not currently being used by the community for access. Ms. Koga responded that the south parcel has a wall along the road and the one to the north is flatter and more accessible. Ms. Koga noted that when discussions with the Crabtree's occurred, they were not willing to convey an access easement to the County, but they did acknowledge that they are not stopping people and are not planning on stopping people from accessing it from their property. They are just not willing to convey the access to the County at this point. This was confirmed with Ms. Nalani Kaneakua and her community organization. The other owner of the opposite parcel just did not respond at all.	
	Chair Ornellas reminded the Commission that the second access point came into play when the first parcel's owners changed their mind about conveying access. Chair Ornellas asked the Department whether they felt in the interest of time, the amount of work, etc., if it would be advantageous not to approve the second access point. Ms. Koga responded that in her opinion,	

Page 12

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	since both owners are unwilling to convey an easement, that access has previously been used on	
	the northern parcel, and that the County would not want to pay for both parcels to go through the	
	condemnation process, it would be prudent for the Commission to choose one access point over the other. Ms. Koga stated that her recommendation to the Commission would be to recommend	
	to the Kaua'i County Council that they pursue an access easement through the northern parcel.	
	Ms. Koga further stated that her opinion would be different if the second parcel's owners were	
	responsive and/or willing to discuss the matter further with the County.	
	Mr. Kinney stated that the acquisition comes with the added cost of a possible contentious	
	relationship with the property owners if condemnation is pursued, especially as they are already	
	letting access through their property as it stands. Ms. Koga stated that if the Commission was	
	interested, she could read the email that the property owner transmitted explaining why they were not willing to provide an access easement.	
	Ms. Kanna stated that given that the current property owners have allowed public access through	
	their property without a formal access easement, she wondered if there was a way to attach a	
	stipulation that if the property is sold, that the new property owner(s) would need to allow public access through the property. Chair Ornellas responded that she does not believe that can be done.	
	Ms. Kanna stated that she is just thinking outside of the box for ideas. Chair Ornellas stated that	
	it is important to remember that since the access first came before the Commission, there have	
	been three different owners already. Chair Ornellas recapped that the first owner allowed access	
	through their property. The second owner absolutely did not allow access through their property	
	and why the students were walking through the stream. The third owners were open to providing	
	an access easement and then subsequently changed their minds.	
	Ms. Koga read the letter from the current property owners as follows:	
	"Thank you for following up regarding the potential easement conveyance on our	
	property along the stream to provide access to the coastline. We appreciate the County's efforts	
	to address our previous concerns regarding maintenance and responsible access, as well as the	
	proposed stewardship arrangement. But after careful consideration, however, we have decided	

Public Access, Open Space, Natural Resources Preservation Fund Commission Open Session August 14, 2025

Page 13

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	that we are unable to convey an easement to the County of Kaua'i at this time. It is important to	
	provide some historical context about this property. When the previous owners, the Kidler's	
	owned the land, they completely cut off all access along the stream and actively threatened legal	
	consequences to anyone attempting to cross the property. They even filed a lawsuit against us	
	regarding access issues. In contrast, since taking ownership of the property, we have taken a	
	much more accommodating approach with the community on 'Aliomanu Road. For over twenty	
	years we have allowed respectful pedestrian access across our property to the beach and have	
	personally maintained the path along the stream at our own expense. While we understand the	
	County's desire to formalize this access through an easement, several concerns remain that	
	cannot be resolved through the proposed stewardship arrangement. 1. Increased vehicle access	
	and environmental impact. Granting an easement could encourage the use of vehicles to access	
	the beach which would disrupt the areas ecosystem including endangered species and could	
	contribute to erosion along the stream and coastline. 2. Off leashed dogs and threats to	
	endangered species. We have observed that increased foot traffic along the stream has led to	
	more visitors bringing dogs, many of which are left off leash. This proposes a significant threat	
	to endangered species in the area, particularly the Hawaiian Monk Seal and Hawaiian Coots,	
	which are highly vulnerable to disturbance, harassment, and predation by dogs. Protecting these	
	endangered animals is a priority for us and we believe increased traffic and unmanaged pet	
	behavior will exacerbate this issue. 3. Litter and maintenance issues. Even with a Stewardship	
	Agreement, we have already observed trash and debris being left in the area, which we have	
	taken it upon ourselves to clean up. Formalizing access would likely increase these issues and	
	put additional strain on efforts to keep this area clean and preserved. 4. Impact on property	
	value. A legal easement will permanently encumber our property, reduce its value, and restrict	
	our ability to protect and manage it as we have done for years. Additionally, it is worth noting	
	that there are other nearby public access points to the beach that provide viable alternatives for	
	cultural practitioners and recreational users. These existing access points ensure that the	
	community can still enjoy the coastline without requiring a formal easement on our property.	
	While we are unable to grant an easement, we remain committed to supporting the community by	
	continuing to allow respectful pedestrian access to the beach. This arrangement has worked	
	successfully for decades, and we hope that it can continue to provide the community with access	
	while preserving the environmental and cultural significance of the area. We greatly value our	

Page 14

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	relationship with the community and appreciate the County's efforts to foster stewardship of Kaua'i's natural resources. Please do not hesitate to reach out to us."	
	Mr. Ono asked if that was directly from the landowner. Ms. Koga responded that the email came directly from the landowners. Both husband and wife own the parcel, and the email communication came from the wife. Mr. Ono asked if the Department had plans to respond to the email. Ms. Koga responded to the email thanking them for following up and as she had previously briefed the Commission.	
	Mr. Ono asked if the Commission moves towards condemnation, if that would require a survey to be done. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa responded that at some point in the process a survey should be done, but that she does not believe that a survey could be done prior to recommendation and action from the Kaua'i County Council. Permission from the landowner for the survey to be done would be needed. Mr. Ono asked about the one person who Ms. Koga communicated with. Ms. Koga responded that the person she is waiting for a reply from is an appraiser. The surveyors all said that they could not do the work without permission from the landowner. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa added that an appraisal would be embedded in the condemnation process. The Department could venture to do one before recommendation to the Kaua'i County Council is done, but that appraisal would need to be done anyway during the condemnation process. Ms. Koga stated that based on responses from surveyors and appraisers, the work would need to be determined on a case by case basis and is dependent on whether they can see the parcel and access from the road or from an aerial view.	
	Ms. Koga explained that approval of the preliminary recommendation will allow her to do more formal research and prepare a final report for the Commission's review and ultimate recommendation to the Kaua'i County Council.	
	Mr. Ono asked what additional research would reveal. Ms. Koga responded that there is not much research that could be done. Chair Ornellas stated that Ms. Koga could draft final report that the Commission would review and ultimately make a final decision on whether to recommend pursuing the access easement or not. Ms. Koga responded that Chair Ornellas was	

Page 15

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	correct. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa noted that the Department is just following the Commission's	
	Rules on what is expected of them in terms of lining up the recommendation to the Kaua'i	
	County Council. The Commission must act on a Preliminary Report and then after that is done,	
	that is when the Department does a lot of the actual research. Once that is done, the Department would issue a final recommendation and if the Commission approves of that, then that would be	
	recommended to the Kaua'i County Council in a formal manner, which in this case would be a	
	formal condemnation for the access easement.	
	Vice Chair Pratt asked if there were any setbacks for waterways. Vice Chair Pratt noted that	
	there is usually a 10' setback for properties from roadways and other things. Ms. Higuchi	
	Sayegusa asked for clarification as to which waterway Vice Chair Pratt was referring to, whether	
	it was the coastal setback or the stream. Vice Chair Pratt responded that she was referring to the	
	stream. Ms. Koga responded that there are probably setback rules that must be followed but that	
	she was unsure of the specifics. Ms. Koga noted that the Engineering Division might have more	
	information about setbacks from the stream. The Planning Department does not monitor that.	
	Ms. Koga noted that the Planning Department does monitor coastal setbacks. From the beach	
	there has to be a specific setback on the property itself.	
	Mr. Kinney stated that on behalf of the property owner, they are aware that the Commission is	
	not seeking access for exclusive use only but that one of the goals of the Commission is to seek	
	access for public use, which means the risk of bringing in unsavory types of access, including a	
	possible increase in activity and use. To balance that, there are a lot of cultural benefits that	
	come with the education that Ms. Kaneakua and her organization does about the area. The education that is provided through the access and education creates so much benefit for the	
	ecosystem. All of the concerns raised by the landowner are negated by the education that is	
	provided by the cultural access and use of the area. Concerns about the increase in trash and	
	adverse effects on endangered species are fixable by creating the access for educational purposes	
	by the community. Mr. Kinney stated that he would not waste time on both agenda items but	
	would focus his time and attention on the access in agenda item H.1.	
	Chair Ornellas stated that she was thinking about 'Anini Beach and the three footpaths that are	

Page 16

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	located there. In the 'Aliomanu Beach area, she would not recommend vehicular access as there	
	is not a lot of room for vehicles to turn around. There are very few residents on that specific road	
	and there are more vacation rentals in that area. The County's existing parking area should be used for any parking.	
	Mr. Ono asked about the discussion about the vegetation that was planted encroaching on the	
	County's property. Chair Ornellas responded that the bamboo that was planted encroached on	
	the County's property and that the landowners also own the piece of property that is right across	
	the County's roadway. First they started planting on the downside of the stream and then on the	
	upside. The upside used to be a lot more open. Mr. Ono stated that his recommendation would	
	be for the Department to prepare a Final Report so that the Commission can pursue the	
	condemnation of the northern property with the TMK of (4) 4-9-004:013. Mr. Ono also stated	
	that he would like for the County to enforce the encroachment of vegetation on the County's	
	property. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa acknowledged Mr. Ono's request. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa responded that the encroachment issue involves coordination with the Department of Public	
	Works as the roadway is a County roadway. The Department would need to work with the	
	Department of Public Works to enforce the encroachment issue in that specific area. After the	
	Commission's field visit, the Department did reach out to the Department of Public Works. Ms.	
	Higuchi Sayegusa committed to reaching out to the Department of Public Works again. Ms.	
	Koga stated that if the Commission is recommending that the Department go after the landowner	
	for enforcement of the vegetation encroachment, the enforcement action would affect two parcels	
	both of which are owned by the Crabtree's.	
	Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa reminded the Commission that both agenda items currently being	
	discussed include Preliminary Reports that were deferred. If the Commission would like to move	
	forward, approval of the Preliminary Report for the agenda item would be necessary in order for	
	the Department to take any additional research or formal action towards condemnation.	
	Mr. Ono asked if approval of the Preliminary Report would allow the Department to move	Ms. Kanna moved to approve
	forward with a Final Report. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa acknowledged that Mr. Ono was correct and	the Amended Preliminary
	that according to the Commission's Rules, it would be up to the Department to prepare a Final	Report pertaining to (4) 4-9-

Page 17

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	Report for the Commission's consideration and recommendation.	004:013 and agenda item H.1.
		Vice Chair Pratt seconded the
	Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that agenda item H.2. also has a Preliminary Report tied to it. The	motion. Motion carried 6:0.
	Department's recommendation was to move forward with approval of the Preliminary Report,	
	but with the discussion that occurred during the meeting, it appears that the Commission is	
	prioritizing the access through agenda item H.1. Action needs to be taken on agenda item H.2.	
	regardless. Mr. Kinney asked if the Commission could defer action on agenda item H.2. Ms.	
	Higuchi Sayegusa responded that the Commission could defer action, but that would place it at a	
	point where the Commission has not advised the Department to do anything additional for that specific access point. Ms. Kanna stated that if the Commission needs to do anything addressing	
	that access point, the Commission could revive the issue and do a formal approval at a future	
	meeting of the Commission. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that the Commission could defer the	
	item to a specific date or also deny the recommendations made in the Preliminary Report. Ms.	
	Kanna stated that she does not want to fully deny the recommendations just in case there is	
	something that needs to resurface that the Commission does not currently see. Ms. Higuchi	
	Sayegusa responded that if the Commission would like to keep the item open, they could simply	
	offer a motion to defer the agenda item. A motion to deny the recommendations would not allow	
	the Department to do any additional research. A motion to receive the item for the record is	
	similar to a motion to deny but provides no formal denial.	
	Mr. Kinney stated that he does not feel the item needs to be brought up again. Ms. Kanna stated	
	that the Commission is setting a precedence with action taken. It is important for the	
	Commission to send a message that they are tired of landowners bullying the County and the	
	public by taking over land that is really not theirs. In this situation there are two landowners who	
	are doing this. Ms. Kanna further stated that she is unsure if she is ready to give up taking any	
	action on agenda item H.2. at this point. Chair Ornellas recommended that the deferral not be	
	open-ended and that it be brought back before the Commission after resolution of the	
	proceedings from agenda item H.1. Ms. Kanna further stated that the landowners did not even	
	respond to requests from the County and that they have a responsibility to their community as	
	well. Mr. Kinney suggested that the Commission keep agenda item H.2. open to allow the	
	landowner the chance to respond. Ms. Koga stated that the letters to the landowners were sent	

Page 18

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	out certified mail, so she does know that they received it.	
	Ms. Kanna asked the Commission to think deeply about the message that they want to send to these types of landowners. Ms. Kanna further stated that she feels the Commission needs to send a message that they mean business.	Mr. Kinney moved to defer agenda item H.2. until agenda item H.1. is resolved through the pursuit of an easement for agenda item H.1. Mr. Ono seconded the motion. Motion carried 6:0.
I. New Business (For Action)	There was no New Business (For Action) on the Commission's agenda.	
J. Executive Session	The Commission did not convene in Executive Session on any agenda item.	
K. Announcements	Ms. Koga stated that she did get a proposal for research on the Pāpa'a Bay access. There was an access there, but it was not formally conveyed to the County. It may be more of an enforcement action instead of a formal acquisition. Ms. Koga stated that a student member will be joining the Commission shortly. Chair Ornellas asked when the student member would be joining the Commission. Administrator Ching reported that Spencer Cook expressed interest in serving on the Commission and that was approved by Mayor Kawakami. Mr. Cook will be the second student member to serve on a board or commission. The student members will be joining the Commission at its September meeting. The student member is ex-officio and the reason for that is due to the liability concern of the student member participating in executive session. The student members can participate in the discussion, but they are not voting members, nor would they participate in executive sessions. Mr. Ono asked if the student member will be sworn in. Administrator Ching responded that they will be sworn in and have already received documentation that the Mayor has appointed them to	

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	serve. For positions that typically get interviewed by the County Council, the student members will go through that entire process as well.	
	Ms. Koga stated that she and Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa are also working on the Rules regarding the use of the Fund to be used by stewards for the maintenance of access points around the island, as was recently passed by a Charter Amendment. Administrative Rules need to be created for that, so the proposed Administrative Rules will be before the Commission at its next meeting.	
	Chair Ornellas stated that she had comments regarding the non-responsiveness of landowners to requests sent by the County and in line with comments made earlier in the meeting by Ms. Kanna and Mr. Ono. Chair Ornellas asked if there was a window of time where a response was requested. Ms. Koga responded that the letter did give a response deadline. Ms. Koga noted that she also looks up as much information as possible such as email information or a phone number for additional contact attempts. For the last letters sent out, two weeks were given as a response deadline. A follow up phone call was also made. Any further communication by the Department would be determined based on action taken by the Commission. If access is not sought because of pursuing another route, then that would determine the course of action for future communication with the landowner.	
	Chair Ornellas asked how communications on agenda item H.2. would be determined based on the deferral action and given that resolution of agenda item H.1. could take years if it went to litigation. Chair Ornellas further asked how long ago initial communications were sent. Ms. Koga responded that her initial attempts were made in June.	
	Chair Ornellas asked if the Department had any standard operating procedures for non-responsive landowners. If they do not respond and the Department stops trying as well, it is almost as if no party is actively trying to reach out. Chair Ornellas encouraged the Department to look at that process internally. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa explained that she recently attended a Hawai'i Conservation Conference and it was a good experience. She was invited to talk about funding for conservation. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa stated that she could report back to the Commission about how other Open Space Commissions run things in their specific jurisdictions.	

SUBJECT	DISCUSSION	ACTION
	The County of Kaua'i's program is very accommodating, and the Planning Department handles	
	all of the work. In other counties the proposer of acquisitions is required to have a complete	
	package with all of the information provided. This allows their funds to be stretched farther. This could also help with ensuring that Ms. Koga's time is not spent chasing down people. This	
	also ensures that proposals also have stewards who are interested in the projects as well. Ms.	
	Higuchi Sayegusa noted that by posting an agenda item like that, she could then lead a discussion	
	about how the Department might be able to improve upon their processes.	
	Mr. Kinney asked if there was any update on the monument design. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa	
	responded that some proposals may be submitted by the next meeting and that an agenda item related to that could be placed on the next agenda. Mr. Kinney requested an update on the	
	Hanapēpē parcels in its entirety.	
	Transpept parcels in its entirety.	
	Chair Ornellas also requested notification to Commissioners when anything that the Commission	
	has discussed or recommended a position is transmitted to the Kaua'i County Council. By	
	knowing, Commissioners can choose to attend if they are available. The Council has also called	
	upon members of the Commission who are in attendance to help them shed light on various proposals. Ms. Higuchi Sayegusa and Ms. Koga acknowledged that the request can be fulfilled.	
	proposais. Wis. Higuein Sayegusa and Wis. Roga acknowledged that the request can be furthfied.	
	<u>K.2.</u> The following regularly scheduled Open Space Commission meeting will be held at 1:00	
	p.m., or shortly thereafter, on September 11, 2025. The Open Space Commission anticipates this	
	meeting to be held in-person at the Līhu'e Civic Center, Moikeha Building 2A/2B, 4444 Rice	
	Street, Līhu'e, Kaua'i, Hawai'i. The Commission will announce its intended meeting method via	
L. Adjournment	an agenda electronically posted at least six days prior to the meeting date. Chair Ornellas asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.	Vice Chair Pratt moved for the
2. Majour milent	Chair Otherias asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.	adjournment of the meeting.
		Ms. Kanna seconded the
		motion. Motion carried 6:0.
		The meeting was adjourned at
		2:10 p.m.

Public Access, Open Space, Natural Resources	
Preservation Fund Commission	
Open Session	
August 14, 2025	

August 14, 2025	Page 21
Submitted by: Lisa Oyama Lisa Oyama, Commission Support Clerk	Reviewed and Approved by:Shaylyn Ornellas, Chair
() Approved as circulated.() Approved with amendments. See minutes of meeting	g.